Mary-Dulany James

Legislative District 34

Harford County

Judicial Proceedings Committee

Executive Nominations Committee

Senate Chair

Joint Committee on Children, Youth, and Families



James Senate Office Building
11 Bladen Street, Room 103
Annapolis, Maryland 21401
410-841-3158 · 301-858-3158
800-492-7122 Ext. 3158
MaryDulany.James@senate.state.md.us

## THE SENATE OF MARYLAND ANNAPOLIS, MARYLAND 21401

Over the past fifteen years or so three major trends have occurred and converged to justify and indeed necessitate that Maryland pass **SB 899**.

First, the victims of child pornography are getting younger, much younger: prepubescent, toddlers, and infants.

Second, because of how young those victims are, the hideous acts against them are all violent and probably beyond a normal person's comprehension.

Third, advances in technology, computers, internet, and data storage means perpetrators receive and store hundreds, but often thousands of images.

To begin to address these issues, SB 899 does three things:

- 1. Allows for the combination of 100 images into a single count during the initial phase of the criminal case.
- 2. Increases the penalty for child pornography when the child victim is under the age of five.
- 3. Increases the penalty for possession of 100 or more images.

There is now a constant escalation of these negative trends because a tipping point has been reached. Demand is fueling supply and more supply is desensitizing the perpetrators who internalize what they are seeing as normal and thus they demand more shocking and more craven images.

The following highlights further demonstrate the need for this legislation.

From 2007 to 2011 alone, the total images and videos reviewed by law enforcement went from 5 million to 22 million. Eighty-five (85%) of men arrested for possession and/or distribution of child pornography also committed a hands-on offense against a child.

At the same time, the consumers of child pornography now possess ever increasing numbers of images. According to federal authorities in 2019, the median number of images was 4,265, but with many offenders possessing millions. In cases across the country, state law enforcement repeatedly see the typical case involving 20,000 to 50,000 images, but plenty of cases involve over 100,000.

According to the Federal Sentencing of Child Pornography Report for 2019, over half (52.2%) of child pornography offenses included images or videos of infants and toddlers, and nearly every offense (99.4%) included prepubescent children. That the incredibly young are an ever-increasing

and often dominant part of today's child pornography is evident in every state for which I could find reporting. A list of some of my sources are at the end of my testimony.

Currently at the federal level, there can be sentence enhancements based on the age of the victim (under 14 years old), the brutality of the image (sadistic and masochistic), and the number of images. Additionally, a number of states have increased penalties for the number of images and the age of the victim. To keep up with the technological capabilities of ever-increasing storage capacity, these same states allow initial criminal complaints to describe the vast number of images in batches to make the early process more efficient and less unwieldly.

Maryland's child pornography statue has not been updated in this area since at least 2014, but possibly as far back as 2009. It either event, Maryland has not caught up with realities on the ground and our child pornography laws are not aligned with our recognition and significant policy improvements in protecting children from abuse, assaults, and trafficking, all of which are the essential crimes behind the explosion in numbers of the ever more hideously, perverted and brutal images that have taken hold in the modern world of child pornography. As one expert with the "We Need To Do Better" organization, the country's leader in fighting sex trafficking stated, "We don't say the words 'child pornography' because the accurate description is images of sexual assault on a child."

SB 899 is a first step in acknowledging this truth.

## SB 899 - Criminal Law - Child Pornography - Prohibitions Citations

- 1. "A Depraved World: FBI Agents Wage a Stressful Battle Against Child Pornography." Dec. 28, 2012. https://www.nj.com/news/2012/12/a\_depraved\_world\_fbi\_agents\_wa.html
- 2. Testimony of Jame M. Fottrel, Steve Debrota, and Francey Hakes. Department of Justice Child Pornography Guidelines. <a href="https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/amendment-process/public-hearings-and-meetings/20120215/Testimony">https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/amendment-process/public-hearings-and-meetings/20120215/Testimony</a> 15 Hakes DeBrota Fottrell.pdf
- 3. "Internet Pornography and Child Exploitation." *DOJ*. November 2006. Volume 54 'Number 7'. <a href="https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/usao/legacy/2006/12/18/usab5407.pdf">https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/usao/legacy/2006/12/18/usab5407.pdf</a>
- 4. "Former HHS Cyber Security Director Timothy DeFoggi Sentenced for Child Porn." *ABC News*. January 5, 2015. <a href="https://abcnews.go.com/US/hhs-cyber-security-director-timothy-defoggi-sentenced-child/story?id=28016875">https://abcnews.go.com/US/hhs-cyber-security-director-timothy-defoggi-sentenced-child/story?id=28016875</a>
- "...expressed interest and wanted to meet a member of his child porn network to violently rape and murder children"
- 5. "More Than 70 Arrested in New York Child Porn Bust." *Washington* Post. May 22, 2014. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2014/05/22/more-than-70-arrested-in-new-york-child-pornography-bust/

"Searches online included 'real child rape' and tens of thousands of images were involved."

6. The Innocent Images National Initiative

"The most insidious use of internet is for child sexual exploitation, taking place in the dark shadows of the web, on websites, message boards, through file sharing and emails and in real time with web cams and streaming videos."

7. The High Tech Crimes Task Force

"In 2015, the FBI worked with San Diego to target an international ring of child molesters who distributed photos and videos over the internet. These individuals victimized at least 45 children from ages 2-14, 37 of which were in the US."

8. "15,000 Cases of Arizona Child Porn, Most Uninvestigated." January 23, 2015. <a href="https://www.azcentral.com/story/opinion/op-ed/2015/01/23/arizona-child-porn-uninvestigated/22189005/">https://www.azcentral.com/story/opinion/op-ed/2015/01/23/arizona-child-porn-uninvestigated/22189005/</a>

"Investigators say child-pornography victims are getting younger, and the abuse is becoming more violent... A significant number of these videos and images consist of infants and young children being raped, tortured and sexually abused. Some even include "how to" instructions on how a grown man can rape a 3-year-old and groom him or her for years of abuse... Fifty to 70 percent of perpetrators who download and trade child pornography are considered "hands on" offenders who actively molest and abuse children... Sixty to 65 percent of the images intercepted in Arizona are of prepubescent children, and 9 percent of all victims are infants."

9a. "Butler County Child Porn Case: Infants, Toddlers Among Victims, Sheriff Says." November 19, 2019.

https://www.whio.com/news/local/butler-county-child-porn-case-infants-toddlers-among-victims-sheriff-says/q13fUuENBYktl9stDYOTNM/

"...Images included children and babies, including some in diapers"

9b. "No Bond for Suspect in One of the Worst Cases of Child Porn Butler County Has Ever Seen." November 20, 2019. <a href="https://www.fox19.com/2019/11/19/butler-sheriff-man-charged-one-worst-cases-child-porn/">https://www.fox19.com/2019/11/19/butler-sheriff-man-charged-one-worst-cases-child-porn/</a>

10. "I-TEAM INVESTIGATES: Our I-team Finds Child Pornography Arrests are on the Rise, Victims Getting Younger." May 8, 2019. <a href="https://www.wrdw.com/content/news/I-TEAM-INVESTIGATES-Our-I-team-finds-child-pornography-victims-are-getting-younger-Much-younger-509656791.html">https://www.wrdw.com/content/news/I-TEAM-INVESTIGATES-Our-I-team-finds-child-pornography-victims-are-getting-younger-Much-younger-509656791.html</a>

"'When you take a child's innocence, that's a part of their soul... It can't be replaced and it can't be returned.' The videos... he found on their computers -- involving infants -- are the worst he's seen in his 30-year career...

'The children are younger. Pre-pubescent. Toddler, infant,' Kicklighter said. 'The guys and women changing and exchanging child pornography, the children have gotten younger as to what they desire, what they want.'

'Two of the videos I would not even show to the prosecutor because they were that bad,' Kicklighter said. 'With a child being sexually abused, physically abused, bondage -- basically tortured.' "

11. "Cops and Volunteers Helping Rescue Children from Pornography." *News Center Maine*. February 2, 2015.

